Kyle of Sutherland District Salmon Fishery Board
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MEETING TITLE: 	Board Ordinary Meeting
Meeting Date:	Friday 10th March 2023
Meeting Time:	10.00am
Meeting Place:	Kyle Fisheries Office, Ardgay & Via Video Conference Call

MEETING MINUTES (Draft) 

Chair/Facilitator: 	Ashe Windham             
Minute taker:	Jacqui Hamblin

In Attendance
	Board
	Attending

	Ashe Windham (AW) Chairman
Richard Sankey (RS)
Keith Williams, (KW) Clerk                                                            
John Green (JG)
William Patterson (WP)
Rob Whitson (RW)
Robbie Douglas Miller (RDM)
Nicky Griffiths (NG)
Alex Hunter (AH)

	Steven Mackenzie (SM) KSFT 
Finlay McCulloch (FM) KSFT
Michael Baird (MB) Public
Leanne Munro (LM) KSDSFB


	Apologies
	

	Gary Gruber
Ross Glover
Sean Dugan

	



1. Welcome – The Chair welcomed those attending and accepted apologies.
2. Minutes of Ordinary Meeting held Friday 23rd September 2022.

I. Adoption & Approval
The minutes from Friday 23rd September 2022 were approved.

II. Open actions and matters arising

	No
	Action Title
	Open Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	1
	SSE AGREEMENT
	Draft received was unacceptable and request made for more concise agreement. SSE advise it is with their legal department RS. Doubt we are vulnerable in meantime.  Alastair Stephen has informed KW that a draft is imminent. The five-year lifespan of the agreement will commence from point of signing not from when negotiations were completed three years ago. 
Update from Alastair Stephen by June. SSE intend to start 5-year term when agreement is in place. Meeting with SSE to be scheduled for early summer to discuss contents of new agreement.
	KW
	October
2018
	Ongoing

	2
	INVERAN BRIDGE
	Deterioration of Inveran Bridge – now in danger of further collapse.  Go back to HC and ask for evidence that they do not own it. Action KW. KW has had virtual and face to face meetings with HC. HC seeking to identify ownership. Barriers are in place at bridge. HC - have date in diary to do search once covid restrictions lifted.  Spoke to HC again, still no access to register, will carry on chasing. Overtaken by growth of saplings on bridge. Access is an issue Discussed at JMG meeting.  HC no further on in establishing ownership.
	KW
	April 2020
	ASAP

	3
	CARRON PROPRIETORS MEETING
	Carron management plan. KW to set up meeting with Carron Proprietors. New management plan using storyboard approach in process. Management plans likely to be produced as a result of Marine Scotland funding.
	KW
	March 2021
	ASAP

	4
	Fire Risk Assessment
	Review, liaise with neighbours and complete.  Signed agreement with maintenance company for fire alarms.
	KW
	June 22
	ASAP

	5
	Pink Salmon Strategy
	Prepare strategy for next year.
	KW
	June 22
	Dec 2022

	No
	Action Title
	Open Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	6
	Faster Boat or Drone
	Look at options for boats and/or drones. Not feasible at the moment
	KW
	Sept 2022
	Completed

	7
	Riverwoods update
	Distribute to Board.
	JH
	Sept 2022
	Immediately
Completed

	8
	Trap Data SEPA
	KW contact SEPA to discuss smolt trapping results.
	KW
	Sept 2022
	Completed

	9
	Auction link
	JH to share auction link with everyone.
	JH
	Sept 2022
	Immediately
Completed

	10
	Auction promotion
	All to spread news and links auction to their networks.
	All
	Sept 2022
	Completed

	11
	Next meeting dates
	JH/KW to propose doodle poll for dates with pros and cons of moving months.
	KW/JH
	Sept 2022
	Completed



Matters Arising
· SSE agreement, liaison meeting minutes will be distributed, SSE are no further on in getting revised draft.
· MB Inveran Bridge – possibility of access grants if ownership can be established. A meeting took place with William Thomson, MB and KW present. HC searches from Land registry archives suggests Skibo ownership. KW There seems to be a misunderstanding on HC ownership issue, if an owner can be established, potentially enforcement action can be undertaken to make it safe. MB Paul Nevin from HC has suggested that if it is in Skibo’s ownership then building control could become involved to ensure the structure is made safe. William Thomson said they would fight claims of ownership vehemently. 
RDM does anyone have any idea what happens when the structure eventually collapses into the river?  The bridge has got heavy tree growth on it now, only a matter of time before another section falls in. Are we able to put in place an action plan that we can press the button to deal with this eventuality? Action KW (2) conversation with SEPA etc. on this matter to develop contingency plan. 
· Carron Management plan. Meeting on Tuesday 7 March. LM is busy doing a new management plan for the Kyle district as part of funded project.  
· Fire risk assessment - an agreement is in place, waiting on work to be carried out.
· Pink Salmon, strategy primed and ready to go.
· RS remind everyone wherever possible to record pink salmon, encourage the use of the app which is available. 
· Action JH (6) circulate link/app to be downloaded.

3. Standard Items
a) Declarations of interest in agenda items to be discussed - No declaration of interest.
b) Health & Safety - No incidents.
c) Complaints - No formal complaints.
d) Governance – No updates.
4. Directors Report – discussed by exception.
· Changed the financial year for board and trust to the calendar year. 
· Advertised for Senior Biologist/deputy director – had one applicant who is working with us on a seasonal basis for the smolt run. Ross Gollan is coming back for a few days a week. Ron Boothroyd also volunteered for smolt run and Jim Gilmour is likely to be available on a paid basis. 
· Trust applied for working with rivers placement. 6-month placements, 26 applicants for 12 places, most want to work near Central Belt. Arranged some interviews, shortlisted 3 people, but don’t hold much hope.
· Have found someone on a university placement who will work for expenses for 6 months. KW advised she was a distant cousin.
· Oykel got first salmon from the Kyle rivers, slow start everywhere in Scotland.  
· Consultations, usual flurry of commercial forestry, design plans, still a reluctance to plant native trees in riparian zone. Addressing that on each one.
· Action KW (7) to meet with NFH & AH to try and get the Diebidale obstacle removed.
· Meall Buidhe windfarm. Produced another response based on environmental impact report - a very unsatisfactory report.   MB the original application was rejected by HC, the developer appealed so it has now gone to the Reporter. HC maintaining objection primarily on visualisation.
· Kincardine hatchery has for a number of years been mothballed, extensive network of pipes up on the hills. There is a partial blockage, but not worth spending the money on sorting that out.  Grudie can be run as a small hatchery if needed.  Unless we can sort pipework out ourselves then hatchery is not viable. WP advised that new pipe was put in in the 90’s by Maclean’s.
· Pit tagging data had no national database. Missing Salmon Alliance has taken this on board and there is now a database. LM has now put our data on that database. 
· RDM in previous meetings we have had some discussion concerning the establishment by FMS of a large hydro group. ,  Does this group still meet and are there any outcomes? RS chairs these meetings.  RS a meeting is imminent. Waiting on agreement from senior players from SEPA and SSE, to give presentations and take Q&A.  Proving to be a useful group exploring common issues and impacts of big hydro.  Good mechanism.  RDM as an example the cost of fixed trap on Tirry.  Large hydro continue to frustrate fishery interests on the rivers they impact.  Spey issues are monumental, common problem in terms as to the way we are all gamed by the operators. RS Government is now committed to revue this process.  Radical review of CAR licences that properly take into consideration wild fish population. RS long history of operators who have downplayed the priority of wild fish and have managed to bring that thought process to regulators and governments.  There is a sea change taking place in terms of having governments value nature, now moving up the agenda. Making progress after very many decades of getting nowhere.

5. SSE Liaison meeting
Minutes were circulated prior to meeting. Buzz word is biodiversity gain.  Less prescriptive in how mitigation money is used, as long as used for the benefit of the fish and environment. Possiblity for extra funding within SSE to be made available for biodiversity gain, perhaps for tree planting. 
RDM change in approach from SSE.  Given that SSE intransigence re putting in a fixed trap on the Tirry, could we reverse process, we will do it and pay for it? Raise money by asking if there are funds to make a contribution. It will not cost anything like the £8m which they say it will cost. If we demonstrate biodiversity net gain the funds are out there.  Take control of the process, otherwise we may still be at this in 10 years’ time, which is frustrating and disabling. Rotary screw traps are incredibly difficult to use efficiently.  The more smolts that we can trap and truck, the more are going to return as adults.   We need to think about and explore using our new resources to see if there is another route through. RS we need to get some ideas of cost and contractors, there is limited availability in this area. We would have to bring in someone from outside to set the terms of reference and then go out and get quotes. At the moment with our staffing levels this is a massive workload.  Perhaps look at that in the winter. Cost the feasibility design, tender, etc.  By then FMS should have in place a Director of Natural Finance to connect public and private funding to boards and trusts.  Maybe we can find a funder who can see the gain in more fish coming back e.g., more otters, etc. KF have not got the capacity to go through the exercise at the moment. KW key thing is where this trap would actually be located.  SSE have taken the concept and pushed it to an extreme example.  He has been speaking to Ross Glover with a view to trialling a box trap on the Tirry at a new location below the current trap that should be able to catch almost everything in low to medium flows.  RS Suggested that the Board give some freedom to review this within the JMG. Possible to bring together right people.  Action KW (8) Bring this onto the JMG agenda.  JG, We have here today 3 past chairman who have all tried to crack this particular problem. SSE have had a strategy from the beginning.  Appease with the thought that they would do it, but they never do.  Take the initiative away from them. JG supports this approach, probably put a team together that could deliver this. RS We would need to talk to regulator early on. Challenge is not insurmountable. 
AH great to progress this and a review of CAR licences. To what extent can we ask the Scottish Government to move away from the specifics of the CAR licenses? There are no general obligations from the operators, etc to mitigate the effects of their schemes. There should be a general overarching legally obligation to mitigate. RS – will be happy to discuss with AH in person.

6. Budgets
i. 2023 Budget new financial year end of December 2023.
· 5% uplift in staff salary from 1st April. Any future increases will be from the start of the financial year in 2024. 
· Senior biologist budgeted for a start in April, but no recruitment has taken place, owing to the lack of candidates. 
· Leanne was budgeted to be leaving in April, but this may be extended.
· Ross Gollan is available for 2 months. Cost transfer will be required as he is employed by the Trust.
· Smolt run temporary staff is in hand.
· JH retiring August, handover period with new staff member for 2 months and she will help with Auction.
· Contingency for legal fees of £5K in case a draft agreement from SSE is forthcoming. 
· New vehicle replacement included.
· Assessment raised from 82p to 86p in the pound. 
· SSE uplift 9% budgeted for but this will depend on RPI.
· Taking ringfenced Carron money out of Board budget moving to the Trust budget and continuing to be ringfenced for the Carron by agreement.
· Loss of £22K budgeted for.
· New budget agreed by Board.

ii. Assessment timelines
· Change tranches to April and October. RS in regards to cash flow management, April and October makes sense.  Agreed by Board.
· NG proprietors to be advised. Action JH (9) to advise proprietors in writing of new timeline and assessment increase.
iii. Assessment revaluations
· RW setting an assessment rate at the time of revaluation may be contentious.  KW had heard nothing back from the assessor. In the past we have inserted a contingency element to assessments to allow for rebate to proprietors if necessary.  May be some time before any new revaluations are provided.

7. Staff recruitment
A new job description for Business Administrator has been prepared. At the staff review with JMG it was agreed to expand this role to help more generally, more administration input, fundraising, grant applications and project management. Increased to 30 hours week rather than an average of 18 at present.  Action JH/KW (10) share advert and new job description with JMG for input.

8. Projects update
i. Riverwoods – SD has Covid, AW talked to slides.  Action JH (11) share PDF after meeting.
· SM spoken to Steve Jack LM there are thousands of birch trees on the verges of forestry on the Oykel due to get mulched. We could gather thousands of them and forestry may even lend us a hand. Action SD (12) investigate possibility of using birch trees prior to them being mulched.
· RDM the collective thanks of all of us to the management team at the Kyle for taking forward this project.  Got to start journey somewhere, the Kyle Board have caught the front end of this wave and utilised our contacts to get on the front foot and we are miles ahead of anyone else. Record my thanks to everyone for taking that initiative.  AW thank you to everyone on the Board for their support in funding this project. 
ii. AST Tracking
· Took the view not to do acoustic tracking in 2023 due to capacity issues. Worth taking a pause as a lot of data already collected. Initial phase already done, RDM projects have been very East Coast centric, now running West Coast project.  With the amount of data that we have waiting to be processed we need to give the computer boffins time to catch up. 
iii. Carron Tracking
· Will be tracking adults again on the Carron. 
iv. Shin Gravels update
· LM shared slides – Action JH (13) share after meeting.
· AW – This was a project that Sean Robertson took on and LM took over. LM’s guidance and leadership made this project such a success.  Gather there were salmon spawning on new gravel within a few weeks. Well done.

9. AOCB
RS it is encouraging seeing how we work these days.  In the past emphasis was on enforcement, seeing these project like Riverwoods, Shin gravels and tracking, it is fantastic to see the way we have evolved. 

Meeting closed 12.01
Next meeting Friday 7th July 2023

	No
	Action Title
	Open Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	1
	SSE agreement
	Draft received was unacceptable and request made for more concise agreement. SSE advise it is with their legal department RS. Doubt we are vulnerable in meantime.  Alastair Stephen has informed KW that a draft is imminent. The five-year lifespan of the agreement will commence from point of signing not from when negotiations were completed three years ago. 
Update from Alastair Stephen by June. SSE intend to start 5-year term when agreement is in place. No progress.
	KW
	October
2018
	Ongoing

	2
	Inveran Bridge
	Deterioration of Inveran Bridge – now in danger of further collapse.  Go back to HC and ask for evidence that they do not own it. Action KW. KW has had virtual and face to face meetings with HC. HC seeking to identify ownership. Barriers are in place at bridge. HC - have date in diary to do search once covid restrictions lifted.  Spoke to HC again, still no access to register, will carry on chasing. Overtaken by growth of saplings on bridge. Access is an issue Discussed at JMG meeting.  HC no further on in establishing ownership.
Action plan to deal with blockage/damage.  KW to develop contingency plan. 
	KW
	April 2020
	ASAP

	3
	Carron Proprietors meeting
	Carron management plan. KW to set up meeting with Carron Proprietors. New management plan using storyboard approach in process. Management plans likely to be produced as a result of Marine Scotland funding.  First phase of management plan completed.
	KW
	March 2021
	ASAP

	4
	Fire Risk Assessment
	Review, liaise with neighbours and complete.  Signed agreement with maintenance company for fire alarms.
New alarm system fitted.
	KW
	June 22
	ASAP

	5
	Pink Salmon Strategy
	Prepare strategy for next year.
	KW
	June 22
	Complete

	No
	Action Title
	New Open Actions C/Fwd
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	6
	Pink Salmon
	Provide Reporting pink salmon link/app to Board.
	JH
	March 23
	Complete

	7
	Diebidale
	To meet with NFH & AH to try and get the Diebidale issue moving.
	KW
	March 23
	Complete

	8
	Tirry Trap
	Bring onto JMG agenda to evaluate taking ownership of the process.
	KW
	March 23
	ASAP

	9
	New assessment tranche dates & assessment 
	Advise proprietors new pence in the pound and of changes to the assessment billing.
	JH
	March 23
	Complete

	10
	New Business Administrator
	Provide JMG with new JD and Job advert for input.
	JH
	March 23
	Complete

	11
	Riverwoods presentation 
	Share PowerPoint with Board.
	JH
	March 23
	Complete

	12
	Birch Trees
	Thousands of Birch trees to be mulched, investigate using for Riverwoods.
	SD
	March 23
	Complete

	13
	Shin Gravels update
	Share PDF/ slides with Board.
	JH
	March 23
	Complete
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